SUTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Sutton Parish Council held at 7.30pm on Tuesday 24th August 2021, The Pavilion, Sutton

Present:
Cllr M Inskip (Chair)
Cllr B Browne
Cllr B Collard
Cllr B Watson

Cllr S Amner




Cllr B Goodjohn

Cllr S Smith
Cllr J Webb
Cllr B Skelham

Cllr L Jordan

Public:

6 members of the public



Clerk: Mrs R Hughes









Assistant Clerk: Mrs M Wolland

43/21
To receive and note apologies for absence.

Apologies received and noted from Cllr Newton and Cllr Partington
44/21
To receive declarations of interest
Mr Collard
Agenda item 51/21
     Prejudicial Interest
       Dec No: 351/21
45/21
Public Participation

A statement was read out by the Chairman on behalf of a resident about Agenda item 54/21/2/ii planning application 21/00178/FUL. Deli@65, 65 High Street, Sutton
We would like to register objections to the Planning Application 21/001178/FUL - 65 High Street, on behalf of 26 local residents.
1. The opening hours proposed by the Applicant: 12.00 – 23.00 seven days a week would be a very significant change to the existing permission (07:30 - 19:00 each Monday to Thursday, 07:30 - 22:00 each Friday to Saturday and 10:00 to 16:00 each Sunday) (Please note the opening hours have already been previously extended to help the viability of the Deli). Extending the hours would have a significant adverse impact on local residential amenity. This extension of opening hours is not referred to in the consultation letter.

2. The Application Form appears to be applying for a change of use from the existing (a deli/cafe (mixed use A1/A3) use with ancillary hot food takeaway (e.g. sausage rolls, soup, coffee, toasted sandwiches and similar products)) to A3 Restaurant and Café. This change of use is not specifically mentioned in the consultation letter sent out by the Council to local residents. It raises a number of concerns; Councillors may recall that the specific reference to 'ancillary hot food takeaway' was included in the Deli consent to prevent the premises becoming a full-blown takeaway.

Detailed concerns relating to the current Application:

a) Page 3 of the Noise Assessment report provided by the Applicant states:

‘The closest residential properties to the proposed plant equipment is the two storey house at 65a High Street and the bungalow 1 The Close, both to the west of the proposal site, whilst 70 High Street (two storey house) is opposite the proposed unit to the north.’

We find it surprising that the report makes no reference to the physically adjoining property (No 63), where the bedroom windows will be very close to the extract fan – less than two car lengths away. The District Planning Committee has previously given great weight to the impact on the residential amenity of No 63 when considering and rejecting previous applications. The Parish Council also recommended that the previous Application should be refused, citing the objections of local residents and making specific reference to the impact of the proposed flue. We hope that these extremely valid concerns will not be overlooked - to put an extract flue so close to a neighbour's bedroom window would be downright wrong!

b) In Para 4.5 the Noise Assessment Report it is stated that:

‘The plant equipment would only operate during the daytime period when the kitchen is in use; no plant equipment would operate at night.’

However, the proposed opening hours are until 11pm every night and no doubt the extract would have to be operated even longer than this - whilst the equipment cools and the kitchen is cleaned. The Assessment report appears to us to be flawed in these respects.

c) The Design Specification (final page) provided by the Applicant, lists the equipment as including:

· Indian Cooker, Tandoor, Twin Fryer

The kitchen layout has practically no provision for the preparation space – sandwiches, coffee making, dishwashing etc. that you would expect in a café, it is a takeaway food kitchen layout. 

Given the pm opening hours proposed and the equipment itemised, it does seem clear that what is being proposed is an Indian Restaurant / Takeaway rather than a Village Café.

d) Parking provision for the premises is inadequate. If the two garage spaces are allocated to the residents of the flat this leaves no parking for shop customers, staff and deliveries. There is currently a problem with parking on this part of the High Street with drives being blocked and parking on the pavement causing obstructions.

e) The storage for the premises is inadequate and so it is quite clear that the garages will be used for storage, thus removing the only available parking provision for the shop and flat.

f) The existing permission limits the amount of sales that can be on a takeaway basis, to prevent the premises becoming a takeaway by stealth, and to preserve local residential amenity; this restriction in use should not be lost.

g) We pointed out previously, in response to the last Application in May, that there is no space in the yard which the Applicant can use for storage of waste without causing an obstruction to the adjoining (No 63) owners’ access rights (as specified in the title deeds). However, the Applicant has stated once again that there is ‘adequate space on site’ – this is incorrect.

h) The adverse impact on the Conservation Area of the proposed substantial extract chimney will be significant and was considered a concern by the District Council previously. The views up the hill towards the Village are important and the flue will be very visible.
Further concerns by residents

· The last application had 43 objection letters and Sutton Neighbourhood plan Policies NP9 and NP11 make it clear that a change of use would not be desirable. 

· A new Take away is now in the village at the Co-Op which is a far more suitable site for a takeaway business

· Access to existing properites – No permissions has been given for access by adjoining properties and any new business cannot block access. 

· No permissions have been sought to build onto the adjoining property wall for the flat that has already been approved

· Parking is a concern, with yellow lines in the vicinity and no parking available for the Deli at the rear as this is only a turning point for vehicles, Garages would have to be used for storage 
46/21
Matters for Information only. 
1. Environment Agency - Ouse Washes Bank raising works - August 2021 Newsletter – Noted
2. LED Streetlight – The Parish Clerk to give an update

The 11 Parish Streetlights are due to have their old lamps replaced with LED lamps, this was approved in November and a contractor appointed. Everything is in place for John Henry Group to fit the replacements, however we have encountered a delay with UK Power Networks. The council are now in the process of completing Asset Ownership agreements and associated documents to enable the contractor to complete the works.
3. Update from Cllr Bailey – East Cambs District Council – Noted
47/21
To approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting of the 27th July 2021. 

It was proposed by Mr Smith, seconded by Mr Browne and resolved following a vote of 8 for and 2 abstentions to approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting of the 27th July 2021 as a true record of the meeting.
48/21
To receive and note the Resolution Action chart 

The resolution action chart was noted.

The chairman moved Agenda item 

54/21
Planning

1. Planning Approvals – none received
2. Planning Applications

i) 21/01129/FUL. 85 The Row Sutton. Erection of two-storey side extension and single-storey front extension – ECDC to determine
ii) 21/01178/FUL. Deli@65 65 High Street Sutton. Alterations, new ducting system, odour control measures to existing cafe, and alterations and additions to form first floor flat, access, parking and site works
It was proposed by Mr Inskip, seconded by Mr Browne and resolved unanimously to outright refuse the application for the following reasons: -
The opening hours proposed by the Applicant: 12.00 – 23.00 seven days a week would be a very significant change to the existing permission (07:30 - 19:00 each Monday to Thursday, 07:30 - 22:00 each Friday to Saturday and 10:00 to 16:00 each Sunday) (Please note the opening hours have already been previously extended to help the viability of the Deli). Extending the hours would have a significant adverse impact on local residential amenity. This extension of opening hours is not referred to in the consultation letter.

The Application Form appears to be applying for a change of use from the existing (a deli/cafe (mixed use A1/A3) use with ancillary hot food takeaway (e.g. sausage rolls, soup, coffee, toasted sandwiches and similar products)) to A3 Restaurant and Café. This change of use is not specifically mentioned in the consultation letter sent out by the Council to local residents. It raises a number of concerns; Councillors may recall that the specific reference to 'ancillary hot food takeaway' was included in the Deli consent to prevent the premises becoming a full blown takeaway.

Detailed concerns relating to the current Application:

1. Page 3 of the Noise Assessment report provided by the Applicant states:

‘The closest residential properties to the proposed plant equipment is the two storey house at 65a High Street and the bungalow 1 The Close, both to the west of the proposal site, whilst 70 High Street (two storey house) is opposite the proposed unit to the north.’

We find it surprising that the report makes no reference to the physically adjoining property (No 63), where the bedroom windows will be very close to the extract fan – less than two car lengths away. The District Planning Committee has previously given great weight to the impact on the residential amenity of No 63 when considering and rejecting previous applications. The Parish Council also recommended that the previous Application should be refused, citing the objections of local residents and making specific reference to the impact of the proposed flue. We hope that these extremely valid concerns will not be overlooked - to put an extract flue so close to a neighbour's bedroom window would be downright wrong!

2. In Para 4.5 the Noise Assessment Report it is stated that:

‘The plant equipment would only operate during the daytime period when the kitchen is in use; no plant equipment would operate at night.’

However, the proposed opening hours are until 11pm every night and no doubt the extract would have to be operated even longer than this - whilst the equipment cools and the kitchen is cleaned. The Assessment report appears to us to be flawed in these respects.

3. The Design Specification (final page) provided by the Applicant, lists the equipment as including: Indian Cooker, Tandoor, Twin Fryer
The kitchen layout has practically no provision for the preparation space – sandwiches, coffee making, dishwashing etc. that you would expect in a café, it is a takeaway food kitchen layout. 

Given the pm opening hours proposed and the equipment itemised, it does seem clear that what is being proposed is an Indian Restaurant / Takeaway rather than a Village Café.

4. Parking provision for the premises is inadequate. If the two garage spaces are allocated to the residents of the flat this leaves no parking for shop customers, staff and deliveries. There is currently a problem with parking on this part of the High Street with drives being blocked and parking on the pavement causing obstructions.

5. The storage for the premises is inadequate and so it is quite clear that the garages will be used for storage, thus removing the only available parking provision for the shop and flat.

6. The existing permission limits the amount of sales that can be on a takeaway basis, to prevent the premises becoming a takeaway by stealth, and to preserve local residential amenity; this restriction in use should not be lost.

7. We pointed out previously, in response to the last Application in May, that there is no space in the yard which the Applicant can use for storage of waste without causing an obstruction to the adjoining (No 63) owners’ access rights (as specified in the title deeds). However, the Applicant has stated once again that there is ‘adequate space on site’ – this is incorrect.

8. The adverse impact on the Conservation Area of the proposed substantial extract chimney will be significant and was considered a concern by the District Council previously. The views up the hill towards the Village are important and the flue will be very visible.

9. Environmental Health response, has not picked up on the extension to the hours on the application

10. The Sutton Neighbourhood Plan policies need to be taken into consideration for this premises
Policy NP9 ‐ Protecting existing services and facilities
Proposals that will result in the loss of valued facilities or services which support a local community (or premises last used for such purposes) will only be permitted where:

1. it can be demonstrated that the current use is not economically viable nor likely to become viable. Where appropriate, supporting financial evidence should be provided including any efforts to advertise the premises for sale for a minimum of 12 months; and

2. it can be demonstrated that there is no local demand for the use and that the building/site is not needed for any alternative social, community or leisure use; or

3. alternative facilities and services are available, or replacement provision is made, of at least equivalent standard, in a location that is accessible to the community it serves with good access by public transport or by cycling or walking.
Policy NP11 – Retail premises
Planning applications for the loss or change of use of shops (or premises last used as shops) will not be permitted unless it can be demonstrated that the use is no longer viable or that the change of use will not have a detrimental impact on the vitality and viability of the centre. Proposals for new or extended shops or services within the existing centre, as defined on the Proposals Map, will be permitted provided that there is no adverse effect on residential amenity or environmental quality or the role, function and hierarchy of other centres in the district.
iii) 21/01043/ARN. North Farm The Gault Sutton. Conversion of an agricultural building to form two, single storey dwellings - ECDC to determine
iv) 21/01174/CLP. The Grove Bury Lane Sutton. Proposed works to existing ancillary domestic outbuilding and internal works – ECDC to determine
3. Tree Applications
i) 21/00838/TRE. 72 High Street Sutton. Approval of work to T1 Apple - Ongoing cyclical maintenance pruning, T2 Apple, T3 Cherry, G4 Damson x2, T5 Damson, T6 Fig, T7 Medlar - Ongoing cyclical maintenance pruning. T8 Blue Cedar - Cut back lower branches to clear weeping Silver Birch and 2x branches overhanging pond, T9 Hawthorn - Remove two dead lower branches, T10 Walnut - Remove two lower branches to increase crown clearance from ground level - Noted
49/21
To receive reports in relation to Sutton from:


Apologies received from Cllr Dupre, any questions will be sent to Cllr Dupre.


1.
Cllr Lorna Dupre – Cambridgeshire County Council. – Noted 

2.
Cllr Lorna Dupre & Cllr Mark Inskip – East Cambridgeshire District Council – Noted 
Update was provided on the Planning application for Mepal Outdoor Centre, this has now been submitted and should be out for consultation. As this is not within the Parish, it may not come through to us directly. The PC will still be able to review the application and comment if necessary.
50/21
Finance 

1. To approve payments 
It was proposed by Mr Inskip, seconded by Mr Browne and resolved unanimously to approve the payments as listed.

a)
Online Payments

August



Salary payments & expenses
£7886.84
LGSS 



Pension


£810.27
The Copier Warehouse

Photocopying


£62.16
Truelink Ltd


Grass maintenance

£613.80
Sutton Tree Services

Burial Ground Hedge (VAT)
£50.00
Fenland Spirit Services

Lawn Mower


£40.00

G & J Peck Ltd


Oil for mowers


£26.49
Veolia 



Easi-bins


£254.23
Ely Skip Hire


Skip – Burial ground

£135.00

M A Cleaning Services

Window cleaning – glebe
£30.00

Rialtas Business Sol

Accounts software support
£198.00

SLCC Enterprises Ltd

Virtual training/conference
£90.00



b)
Direct Debits


Volkswagen Leasing

Van Lease


£242.99



The Peoples Pension

Pension


£151.33


ECDC




Non-domestic rates

£584.28


Pozitive Energy


Glebe electric


£90.12



Excell 




Mobile Phones


£145.09



Pozitive Energy


Glebe Gas 


£18.12



Pozitive Energy


Pavilion Gas


£30.29




Pozitive Energy


Glebe electric


£12.73



Pozitive Energy


Floodlights


£12.73



Pozitive Energy


Pavilion electric


£69.33


Pozitive Energy


Glebe electric


£102.07
Mr B Collard left the room at 8.06pm

51/21
Lease – Sutton Poors Land.
1. To receive update from the Clerk on the requirements to appoint a solicitor.
The Council has been negotiating the updating of the Sutton Poor’s land recreation ground lease for some while. The amendments were agreed by all parties and Poor’s land have appointed a solicitor and the council need to appoint one to finalise the lease. 
3 Solicitors were approached and only 1 of the solicitors Fraser Dawbarns LLP were specialised in this area. 

2. To consider the appointment of Fraser Dawbarns LLP to undertake the work on behalf of the Parish Council.

Fraser Dawbarns LLP have indicated that lease would need a lot of updating and it would be easier to redraft. Indicative costs for these amendment between £1000 - £1250 plus VAT
It was proposed by Mr Inskip, seconded by Mr Browne and resolved unanimously to appoint Fraser Dawbarns LLP to review the lease when the final draft is received from Sutton Poor’s Land.
Mr B Collard re entered the room at 8.22pm
52/21
Sutton Rangers Football Club.

1. To consider a request for use of the recreation ground at Lawn Lane for Football matches.
A request has been received from Sutton Rangers Football Club to use the recreation ground at Lawn Lane for football matches as they predict there will be more matches than pitches available this coming season. It is felt that the use of the old recreation ground could be problematic, with ground levels, no water, no parking, emergency vehicle access, for example.  However, these are problems that could be addressed between all parties involved. 
Previously the Cambs FA condemned the ground due to varying reasons, so at this stage a review needs to be done with them to see what their position is on the area. 

It was proposed by Mr Browne, seconded by Mr Watson and resolved unanimously to request that Sutton Rangers Football Club arrange a meeting with the Cambs FA and the Parish Council on site to review the area. The clerk to contact Sutton Rangers.
53/21
Sutton Local Market.

1. To receive report from the Clerk regarding the market held at The Glebe.

The Council was approached to set up a local market at the Glebe to use the hall and the Glebe Gardens. The Market is to run twice a month on a Saturday morning. Hire from 9am to 2pm of the hall. The market would be charged the commercial rate for the hire of the glebe hall. 
Upon completing bookings, it was apparent that a Street trading License would need to be applied for with East Cambs District Council for use of the outside space. There is ongoing correspondence between the hirer and ECDC on this level.

2. To consider the request from the organisers of the market for a reduced hire charge for The Glebe.

It was proposed by Mr Smith, seconded by Mr Goodjohn and resolved unanimously to charge the weekend non commercial rate of £19.31 per hour plus VAT until the 31st December 2021. 

55/21
Committees and Working Parties

1.
Neighbourhood Plan working party – 2nd August 2021 


a)
To receive notes from the meeting - Noted

2.
Finance and Reporting working party – 26th July 2021, and 17th August 2021.


a)
To receive notes from the meetings - Noted
56/21
Casual Vacancies.
1. To receive presentation from the applicant.

Colin Stevens has lived in the village for 17years and has been involved in community work in the village amongst other areas in the youth sector. Building the community is an aim.
2. To consider and approve applicant to fill a casual vacancy.

As there are 3 vacancies for Parish Councillor, no vote is necessary. 

It was proposed by Mr Smith, seconded by Mr Inskip and resolved unanimously to approve Colin Stevens to fill a casual vacancy on the council.
It is hereby resolved in accordance with section 1 (2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meeting) Act 1960 that as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted at agenda items 57/21 and 58/21 it is advisable in the public interest that the public and press be temporarily excluded from this meeting and are herewith instructed to withdraw.

Meeting closed to the public at 8.38pm

57/21
Personnel Committee.

1.
To consider recommendation from the personnel committee regarding the Admin Assistant post.

Jacob will come to the end of his apprenticeship on the 8th September and will have gained his Level 2 Diploma in Business administration. Since his apprenticeship started, he has worked well and been in the office when possible, during the Covid Pandemic. 

There was no budget put in place for 2020/2021 for his post after the apprenticeship however the Personnel committee voted that he be offered 20 hours per week until the 31st March 2022. When the budget is reviewed for 2022/2023 the post can be further discussed. 

It was proposed by Mr Watson, seconded by Mr Inskip and resolved unanimously to retain the Admin Assistant post for 20 hours per week until the end of March 2022, if Jacob accepts and to congratulate him on gaining the qualification. 

58/21
Pre- planning application.

1.
Clerk to inform the Council of a confidential pre-planning application. - Noted
59/21
Date of Next Meeting(s)


Full Council 28th September 2021
The meeting closed at 8.59pm.
Signed……………………………..

Chairman

Date……………………………….

Minutes of the meeting of Sutton Parish Council – 24th August 2021.


